Patrizia Cavazzoni, MD Director, Center for Drug Evaluation and Research

Peter Marks, MD, PhD Director, Center for Biologics Evaluation

Nikolay Nikolov, MD Director, Office of Immunology

Robert Califf, MD Commissioner, Food and Drug Administration

Re: Drug approval for children with Inflammatory Bowel Disease

Dear Drs. Cavazzoni, Marks, Nikolov, Califf:

The past 25 years have witnessed remarkable advances in treating inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), from the introduction of monoclonal antibodies to the recent advances in small-molecule therapy. Unfortunately, these life-altering therapies have been almost exclusively approved for adult patients and because of inordinate delays in pediatric drug approval, children continue to be therapeutic orphans. Two anti-TNF biologics, infliximab and adalimumab, received pediatric approval for Crohn's disease eight (2006) and six years (2012), respectively, after adult approval. Subsequently, these two drugs received approval for ulcerative colitis six (2011) and nine (2021) years, respectively, after adult approval. No other advanced therapies have been approved for children. It is now 10 years since adult approval of vedolizumab and eight years since the approval of ustekinumab, and neither are close to being approved for pediatric use. Both agents are considered safe and effective in adults with ulcerative colitis, yet children with corticosteroiddependent ulcerative colitis are invariably denied these medications by payers unless they have failed anti-TNF therapy. None of the recently approved or emerging biologic and small molecule therapies currently used to treat adults are within a decade of approval in children. These ongoing delays significantly compromise the care of children with IBD as off-label use occurs without the benefit of adequate dosing and safety data. Extrapolation of efficacy and dosing is configured by pediatric gastroenterology experts based on knowledge and experience in use of drugs but is far from optimal management or the expected standard for any adult patient, let alone a vulnerable child. Third party payers refuse or delay approval of effective medications. Over the past two decades, the pediatric IBD community has repeatedly engaged with regulatory agencies as well as pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies to remedy this situation with minimal success.

There are many reasons for this shameful situation. Although the PREA legislation supports the concept of adults first, it does not decrease the burden on FDA to accelerate pediatric drug development. Accountability and enforcement by the FDA or the Division of Gastroenterology are

minimal, and timelines are not followed. Despite incentives through BPCA, pharmaceutical and biopharmaceutical companies have little interest in advancing pediatric initiatives in a timely manner. The financial return for pharmaceutical companies comes from use in adults not children, and anything perceived as slowing down adult approval quickly becomes unacceptable for pharma and regulators.

Previously, the Division of Gastroenterology and Inborn Errors Products made progress in facilitating and expediting pediatric drug development globally. EMA, PMDA and FDA published a series of articles on the issues impacting pediatric drug development in IBD. Many of these efforts culminated in the Gastroenterology Endpoints and Advancement in Therapeutics (GREAT) conferences at FDA discussing and presenting these issues with cross-functional stakeholders. However, the momentum from these important efforts has dwindled with the current FDA administration resulting in the existing unacceptable status quo. The EMA, on the other hand, has engaged in substantive discussions with clinicians on how to move trials forward. Very recently, Hiroshi Suzuki, director of the Japanese PMDA explicitly stated PMDA's goal of accelerating pediatric drug development. "It would be great if we could promote the simultaneous development of adult and pediatric drugs and the number of medicines that can be used in children increases," The FDA Division of Gastroenterology is now an outlier in correcting the disparity in regulatory approaches in pediatric IBD. Project Orbis, the initiative of the FDA's Oncology Center of Excellence, provides a framework for the collaborative review of promising new cancer treatments among international regulatory partners and could serve as a model for expediting the approval of medications to treat children with IBD.

We have actively participated in drug development for pediatric IBD since the start of the biologic era in 1998. Sadly, we now realize that the system in the U.S. is broken and that we can no longer support efforts that maintain a culture that denies children with inflammatory bowel diseases timely access to effective and safe medications. The fix to this situation is not difficult to conceptualize or operationalize. Timely availability of new therapies for children can **only** occur with adoption of "full extrapolation" of efficacy from well-powered placebo-controlled trials in adults, dosing and exposure response studies performed in children **prior** to adult approval, and post-marketing real-world safety monitoring. The Division of Rheumatology has used this paradigm for children with arthritis along with the phase 4 safety registry (CARRA) to meet regulatory requirements for over a decade. Ironically, the therapeutic agents used in management of JIA are often the same as the medications used to treat children with IBD. There can be no justification for the same medications being approved for children with arthritis while being denied for children with IBD.

We are cautiously encouraged by the recent publication of Pediatric Inflammatory Bowel Disease: Developing Drugs for Treatment Guidance for Industry by the Division of Gastroenterology. We anticipate a robust discussion on the utility of various endpoints and are optimistic that these discussions will result in agreement on what is both feasible and meaningful. At the same time, we are disheartened by the lack of progress in statements in support of full extrapolation of efficacy.

To quote from the Guidance:

"For drugs intended to be administered chronically, we recommend a blinded treatment period of at least 52 weeks to assess both efficacy and durability of response over time and to ensure adequate longer-term exposure to characterize safety"

"Sample size should be sufficient to ensure collection of data on an adequate number of subjects through week 52 to inform the efficacy and safety of the drug. FDA recommends a sample size of at least 50 to 60 subjects per treatment arm...."

The writers of this letter believe it is imperative that the emphasis of pediatric studies should be on PK/PD in children of varying ages with inclusion of adequate numbers of children <30 kg. Working out doses that provide data on exposure response in children are critical and can be guided by previous adult studies. This approach has been repeatedly emphasized in numerous peer reviewed publications. The pediatric community and patients/families will support the completion of these studies.

With the burgeoning number of available therapies in adults there is little chance that any currently licensed drug for adults with IBD will successfully enroll 100 or more children in a trial. Families will not agree to participation in a clinical trial if their child can obtain off-label medication. Furthermore, the opportunity to accrue PK/PD data will be lost. The requirement for extra unnecessary procedures in current pediatric trials is an additional disincentive to enrollment. We have squandered precious time. but there is no reason that the current failed paradigm cannot change. Without significant modification of the current approval process, it is quite possible no new therapies will be approved for children with IBD.

The lengthy process of approval for current and future therapies for children with IBD needs to be reformed. Tolerating a lower standard of care for children with IBD than that required for adults is unacceptable. Children are being harmed. Meaningful, transparent, collaborative discussions with the FDA along with families, healthcare providers, and pharmaceutical /biological manufacturers are essential to identify and implement effective solutions to rapidly remedy this situation.

Respectfully,

Jeffrey S. Hyams, MD Connecticut Children's jhyams@connecticutchildrens.org (Contact)

Andrew E. Mulberg, MD Former Division Deputy Director Gastroenterology and Inborn Errors Products US FDA, 2010-2017 Amulberg@comcast.net Harland S. Winter, MD MassGeneral Hospital *for* Children hwinter@mgh.harvard.edu (Contact)

Eric Zuckerman, DO Pediatric IBD Foundation ezericzuckerman@gmail.com Jeremy Adler, MD, MSc University of Michigan jeradler@umich.edu

Robert Baldassano, MD Children's Hospital of Philadelphia baldassano@email.chop.edu

Athos Bousvaros, MD Boston Children's Hospital athos.bousvaros@childrens.harvard.edu

Jeff Brown, MD Lurie Children's Hospital of Chicago <u>jrbrown@lurichildrens.org</u>

Tracey DaFonte, MD MassGeneral Hospital for Children tdafonte@mgh.harvard.edu

Michael Dolinger, MD, MBA Icahn School of Medicine at Mount Sinai mtdolinger@gmail.com

Laurie Fishman, MD Boston Children's Hospital Laurie.Fishman@childrens.harvard.edu

Glenn Furuta, MD Children's Hospital Colorado glenn.furuta@childrenscolorado.org

Melvin B. Heyman, MD, MPH UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital mel.heyman@ucsf.edu

Sandra Kim, MD Cleveland Clinic Children's kims@ccf.org Awab Ali Ibrahim, MD Mass General Brigham aaliibrahim@mgh.harvard.edu

Elizabeth A. Berg, MD Columbia University Medical Center EN168@cumc.columbia.edu

Brendan Boyle, MD, MPH Nationwide Children's Brendan.boyle@nationwidechildrens.org

Richard B. Colletti, MD University of Vermont Child Hosp Richard.Colletti@med.uvm.edu

Lee Denson, MD Cincinnati Children's Hosp Med Ctr lee.denson@cchmc.org

Marla Dubinsky, MD Mt. Sinai Hospital marla.dubinsky@mssm.edu

Alejandro Flores, MD Boston Children's Hospital Alejandro.flores@childrens.harvard.edu

Benjamin D. Gold, MD GI Care for Kids, LLC bgold@gicareforkids.com

Amelia Kellar, MD University of Chicago Amelia.kellar@bsd.uchicago.edu

Barbara S. Kirschner M.D. The University of Chicago Pritzker School of Medicine barbaraskirschner@gmail.com Subra Kugathasan, MD Emory University School of Medicine

skugath@emory.edu

Neal S. LeLeiko, MD, PhD Morgan Stanley Children's Hospital nsl2123@cumc.columbia,edu

Ross Maltz, MD Nationwide Children's Ross.maltz@nationwidechildrens.org

James Markowitz, MD Cohen Children's Medical Center <u>jmarkowi2@northwell.edu</u>

Christopher J Moran, MD Massachusetts General Hospital cjmoran@mgh.harvard.edu

Marian Pfefferkorn, MD Riley Children's Hospital medelrosa@iupui.edu

Joseph Picoraro, MD Columbia University Medical Center Jp3386@cumc.columbia.edu

Michael J. Rosen, MD, MSCI Stanford Medicine Children's Health rosenm@stanford.edu

Paul A. Rufo, MD Children's Hospital, Boston Paul.Rufo@childrens.harvard.edu

Jason Shapiro, MD Hasbro Children's Hospital Jason_shapiro@brown.edu

Barry A. Steinmetz, MD Miller Women & Children's Hospital bsteinmetz@memorialcare.org Mark E. Kusek, MD Children's Nebraska and UNMC mkusek@childrensnebraska.org

Tiffany Linville, MD Atrium Health Levine Children's Hospital <u>Tiffany.linville@atriumhealth.org</u>

Petar Mamula, MD Children's Hospital of Philadelphia mamula@chop.edu

Hilary Michel, MD Nationwide Children's Hilary.Michel@nationwidechildrens.org

Ashish Patel, MD Phoenix Children's ashishpatel@phoenixchildrens.com

David Piccoli, MD Children's Hospital of Philadelphia piccoli@chop.edu

Shervin Rabizadeh, MD, MBA Cedars-Sinai Medical Center Shervin.Rabizadeh@cshs.org

Joel Rosh, MD Cohen Children's Med Ctr jrosh1@northwell.edu

Joseph Runde, MD Lurie Children's Hospital of Chicago jrunde@luriechildrens.org

Robbyn E. Sockolow, MD Weill Cornell Medicine ros2023@med.cornell.edu

Jennifer Strople, MD Lurie Children's Hospital of Chicago <u>jstrople@lurichildrens.org</u> David Suskind, MD Seattle Children's Hospital and University of Washington david.suskind@seattlechildrens.org Francisco Sylvester, MD University of North Carolina fsylvester@unc.edu

Runa Watkins, MD University of Maryland rwatkins@som.maryland.edu Qian Yuan, MD, PhD Massachusetts, General Hospital qyuan@mgh.harvard.edu

David Ziring, MD Cedars-Sinai Pediatric IBD Program david.ziring@cshs.org

The views expressed in this letter represent the personal views of each signatory

cc.

Jessica Lee, MD
Juli Tomaino, MD
Tara Altepter, MD
Matthew Kowalik, MD
Richard Strauss, MD
Laurie Conklin, MD
Robert Nelson, MD
Wallace Crandall, MD
Wendy Komocsar, BS
Ninfa Candela, MD
Peter Nagy, MD
Ana Lacerda, MD
Ezequiel Neimark, MD
Martina Goetsch, MD